



















28 July 2020

The Hon. Daniel Andrews Premier of Victoria 1 Treasury Place Melbourne Victoria 3002

By email: <a href="mailto:daniel.andrews@parliament.vic.gov.au">daniel.andrews@parliament.vic.gov.au</a>

**Dear Premier** 

We applaud your commitment to the building, construction and development industry, and we thank you for your leadership and support throughout the COVID-19 pandemic in Victoria.

We write to you again for a purpose, on behalf of the building, construction and development industry – and specifically the organisations listed in the attached document. Notably, to assure you that we remain totally committed to the safe continuation of all building, construction and development activity in Victoria.

We believe that it is important to demonstrate to you, and the Crisis Council of Cabinet, that we can keep our workforce and industry safe, and keep many hundreds of businesses viable during and after this pandemic. The actions we are taking have enabled us to manage the challenges of COVID-19 and has strengthened our industry's capacity for recovery. Through our actions, and the Victorian Government's support, the building, construction and development industry has maintained its strength and its active and important contribution to the Victorian economy.

Our success is underpinned by our joint commitment to the building, construction and development industry. We have been unwavering in our support of the Victorian Government's decisions and we have ensured the highest level of compliance with the Chief Health Officer's directives.

We have taken a united leadership role in the development of the Coronavirus (COVID-19) Guidelines for the building, construction and development industry which have been adopted and agreed by unions and industry associations and endorsed by the Building Industry Consultative Council. The Guidelines are also overseen by WorkSafe, DHHS and the Victorian Building Authority and are at the forefront of helping us to manage worksites and workplaces. We have been proactive in supporting the efforts of DHHS contact tracing by initiating early workplace mapping and actively sourcing and supporting volunteers to assist in these efforts. Our industry's own health service provider, Incolink, has undertaken over 12,000 onsite COVID-19 tests at over 150 work sites to assist in early detection.

As a result of this focused and practical effort, we can report that positive cases of COVID-19 remain very low in comparison to the overall case numbers in the Victorian community and they have continued to remain low over the last two weeks. Importantly, there appears to be very low transmission on sites and between sites with our data indicating that most cases can be traced to community transmission rather than close contact on sites.

With the damaging effects of this pandemic, the building, construction and development industry now represents 13% of the state's GDP, almost 15% of employment and is critical to the Victorian economy and its pathway to recovery.

Enclosed is a joint Building, Construction and Development Industry COVID-19 paper that provides you with further detail of our initiatives and collaboration. The paper also requests that the open dialogue with your Government continues as we collectively navigate future phases of this pandemic.

We must continue to keep the building, construction and development industry operating safely and productively, to keep the state of Victoria's engine room strong. You have the unflinching commitment of us all to continue to work together for the wellbeing of our industry and of the Victorian economy.

Yours sincerely,

Rebecca Casson

CEO

Master Builders Victoria

Pawel Podolski **Executive Director** 

**National Electrical & Communications** 

Association (NECA)

John Setka

**State Secretary** 

**CFMEU** 

Troy Gray

State Secretary

Electrical Trades Union (ETU)

Peter Daly

CEO

Master Plumbers

**Earl Setches** 

State Secretary

Plumbing and Pipe Trades Employees Union

John Kilgour

CEO

**Civil Contractors Federation** 

**Tony Mavromatis** 

**State Secretary** 

Australian Metal Workers Union (AMWU)

Danni Hunter CEO UDIA Victoria Cressida Wall
Victorian Executive Director
Property Council of Australia

CC:

The Hon. Tim Pallas | Treasurer, Minister for Economic Development, Minister for Industrial Relations

By email: <a href="mailto:tim.pallas@parliament.vic.gov.au">tim.pallas@parliament.vic.gov.au</a>

The Hon. Richard Wynne | Minister for Planning, Minister for Housing

By email: richard.wynne@minstaff.vic.gov.au

The Hon. Jacinta Allan | Minister for Transport Infrastructure, Minister for the Coordination of Transport: COVID-19,

Minister for the Suburban Rail Loop

By email: jacinta.allan@parliament.vic.gov.au

The Hon. Martin Pakula | Minister for Racing, Minister for Tourism, Sport and Major Events, Minister for the Coordination of Jobs, Precincts and Regions: COVID-19, Minister for Industry Support and Recovery, Minister for Trade, Minister for Business Precincts

By email: martin.pakula@parliament.vic.gov.au

# Building, Construction and Development Industry COVID-19 Working to Keep Victoria Safe – 28 July 2020

#### 1. Purpose

- 1.1. To provide continuing confidence to the Premier and Crisis Council of Cabinet that, as representatives of the building, construction and development industry, our work alongside the Victorian Government to prevent the spread of COVID-19 is our singular focus in the coming months, as we collaborate to protect our workers and community, and maintain a strong state and national economy.
- 1.2. To inform the Victorian Government of proactive measures and actions implemented across the industry, led by unions, employers and stakeholders, to manage the challenges of COVID-19 and maintain safe operations across the building, construction and development sector.
- 1.3. To seek consultation on potential containment measures which will have short-term and long-term impacts on the building, construction and development industry and ensure that the Victorian Government has necessary information that may assist decision making.

## 2. Commitment to a Strong Building, Construction and Development Industry during COVID-19

The building, construction and development industry is committed to responding in a way that supports the Victorian Government's suppression strategy for COVID-19, as well as minimising long and short-term economic and community implications. We are actively working together to ensure the health, safety and wellbeing of everyone in our sector. Our industry has responded swiftly and collaboratively to manage the challenges of COVID-19 confronting us now and strengthening capability for recovery.

As Victoria grapples with a bleak economic outlook, ongoing confidence and certainty in the building, construction and development industry's ability to continue to operate is vital as it is a major contributor to the State's taxation, revenue and employment base. The value of construction work undertaken per annum in Victoria is over \$57 billion, representing almost 13% of Victoria's Gross State Product and accounting for over 45% of the State's tax revenue. Construction employs nearly 1 in 10 workers in Victoria, this is approximately 300,000 people in full and part-time positions in over 200,000 businesses.

As the pandemic has progressed in Victoria, the building, construction and development industry has recorded a job loss of around 8,300 or 3% decline from the first quarter of 2020. The strain on the industry is also evident as residential building approvals declined by nearly 15% in the June quarter, with the greatest falls being in multi-unit approvals. Whilst forecasts still predict a reasonable pipeline of activity across our industry, it is expected to reduce by over \$6 billion, with more than \$2 billion in lost tax revenue for the State. The Victorian Government's formal recognition of the vital importance of our industry through two key Statements of Commitment, has saved unprecedented hardship for businesses, workers and their families and ultimately limited the burden on the Victorian economy.

The industry continues to make a significant contribution to Victorians by building and enhancing our urban form and delivering infrastructure and carrying out work that keeps our critical services and facilities running including hospitals, medical and allied health facilities, education facilities and utilities, as well as supporting and maintaining the needs of growing residential communities.

To support the Victorian economy through the COVID-19 pandemic period and its recovery, we believe it is essential that our industry and the Victorian Government work together to keep the building, construction and development industry operating safely with a pipeline of work in place to ensure jobs are secured and businesses remain solvent.

#### 3. Industry actions to maintain safe operations

The building, construction and development industry has demonstrated unprecedented collaboration in working together and alongside the Victorian Government to manage workplace safety to minimise the spread of COVID-19. The joint commitment of employers, unions, industry associations, and workers right across our sector to support the health advice and Chief Health Officer's directives has resulted in us creating our own extensive guidelines which are embedded into safe work practices to ensure absolute diligence and compliance.

Our industry has taken a leadership role in the development of the Coronavirus (COVID-19) Guidelines for the building, construction and development industry, which have been adopted and agreed by unions and industry associations and endorsed by the Building Industry Consultative Council. The Guidelines are also overseen by WorkSafe, DHHS and the Victorian Building Authority.

These Guidelines are at the forefront of helping us to manage worksites and workplace safety, and they continue to be updated and rolled out across building, construction and development sites. Our collaborative approach on the Guidelines has enabled fast deployment of critical site management measures such as temperature testing, site entry procedures and wearing of masks.

Open dialogue and collaboration continue between unions, industry associations and government stakeholders including Worksafe and DHHS. We are collaboratively providing input to the Victorian Government's Building and Construction Industry COVID-19 Taskforce (Rapid Industry Group), and our organisations and businesses are working closely with the Industry Liaison Officer to strengthen and support the efforts of DHHS in contact tracing, workplace mapping and site management in instances where a case of COVID-19 is identified on a building, construction and development site.

Since the initial development of the Guidelines in March 2020 (now at Revision 5.1), several proactive initiatives have been introduced in the building, construction and development industry aimed at preventing the introduction and/or spread of COVID-19 on sites. These initially included:

- Declarations signed by all workers on entry
- Staggering of start/finish time, crib and meal breaks to reduce congestion
- Limiting the number of workers travelling in hoists and lifts on multistorey towers
- Marking out 1.5 metre spots in waiting areas, foyers and work locations
- Reducing table occupancy in crib rooms
- Increasing site ablutions to enable spacing out of wash and change areas

• Substantial regime of cleaning and disinfecting of meal rooms, ablutions and common areas and touch points, such as handrails, light switches etc.

Progressively and proactively, the building, construction and development industry has also introduced:

- Compulsory temperature test screening of workers on entry
- Compulsory wearing of face masks when unable to physically distance (since 23 July 2020, compulsory always, unless exempted as directed by DHHS)
- Comprehensive workplace mapping methods to rapidly identify and isolate from site, any potential close or casual contacts of confirmed positive cases
- A substantial education program of the importance of these measures has been rolled out to over 600 health and safety representatives across the entire disciplines of the industry, i.e. building workers, civil workers, metal workers, electricians, plumbers and service technicians
- Random onsite asymptomatic testing of workers is undertaken by the industry's own Health Service provider INCOLINK, supported by its medical partner Australian Prostate Centre
- Over 12,000 onsite tests of workers have been conducted at 150 worksites, with only 4 positive results being revealed. The Incolink team has been able to respond the next day to sites where a worker has been tested positive (from community transmissions)

#### 4. Building, construction and development industry COVID-19 data

As a result of this focussed effort, we can report:

- Positive cases of COVID-19 on construction sites remain very low in comparison to the overall cases in the Victorian community.
- While overall cases in Victoria are still increasing, cases identified in the building, construction and development industry have remained low throughout the pandemic.
- Construction workers appear to account for only 0.02% of people who have tested positive for COVID-19 to date.
- Construction employees are more than five times **less likely** to contract COVID-19 than the total Victorian population.
- To date, a total of 34 construction sites have reported employees known to have contracted COVID-19, and only four sites appear to have experienced on-site transmission.
- Across these sites, to the extent that it has been able to be confirmed, it would appear that total building, construction and development site positive cases are 48, with less than 28% thought to be from close contact on site and the remainder originating from community transmission.

The apparent lack of transmission of cases that has been found on sites further demonstrates the effectiveness of measures taken across the building, construction and development industry to prevent transmission.

Our collaborative group of building, construction and development industry associations and unions will continue to work with the Victorian Government to identify and consider further

measures to protect and manage workplaces and enable ongoing safe operations throughout the various phases of this pandemic.

### 5. Our request to the Victorian Government

We will continue to assist the Victorian Government to maintain the building, construction and development industry as essential work and identify further innovative ways to support its ongoing safe operations.

We accept that circumstances can change rapidly and without warning. However, we are very confident that the building, construction and development industry can meet the challenges that confront us. We very much welcome and appreciate the level of consultation afforded to us.

As we have stated previously, before any directives are made, we request that building, construction and development industry associations, unions and key stakeholders be jointly consulted to minimise impacts and duration and enable planning to occur.

#### 6. Participating unions and industry associations

AIB	Australian Institute of Building	Level 4, 332 Albert Street East Melbourne VIC 3002 Phone: 0412 326 898 Email: SReid@lusimon.com.au
METAL  AMMWU  Est. 1852  WORKERS	Australian Manufacturing Workers' Union (AMWU)	251 Queensberry Street Carlton VIC 3053 Phone: (03) 9230 5700 Email: amwu@amwu.org.au
WE SPEAK FOR AIR CONDITIONING	Air Conditioning & Mechanical Contractors' Association (AMCA)	30 Cromwell Street Burwood VIC 3125 Phone: (03) 8831 2800 Email: shannon.thomas@amca.com.au
THE AUSTRALIAN WORKERS' UNION  AWU VIC Branch	The Australian Workers' Union	685 Spencer Street West Melbourne VIC 3003 Phone: (03) 8327 0827 ben.davis @awu.net.au
CFMEU	Construction, Forestry, Maritime, Mining and Energy Union (CFMEU)	540 Elizabeth Street Melbourne VIC 3000 Phone: (03) 9341 3444 Email: vicqueries @cfmeu.org
CCF CIVIL CONTRACTORS FEDERATION	Civil Contractors Federation (CCF)	9 Business Park Drive Notting Hill VIC 3168 Phone: (03) 9588 7600 Email: ccfvic@ccfvic.com.au
Electrical Trades Union	Electrical Trades Union (ETU)	Level 1/200 Arden Street North Melbourne VIC 3051 Phone: (03) 8329 0000 Email: etu @etuvic.com.au
MASTER BUILDERS VICTORIA	Master Builders Victoria (MBV)	332 Albert Street East Melbourne VIC 3002 Phone: (03) 9411 4555 Email: ceo@mbav.com.au



Master Plumbers

15/306-312 Albert Street Brunswick VIC 3056 Phone: (03) 9329 9622

Email: membership@plumber.com.au



Prefab Aus

Phone: 0400165391

Email: anne.wilson@prefabaus.org.au



National Fire Industry Association (NFIA) PO Box 403 Petrie QLD 4502 Phone: 07 3882 2273 Email: info@nfia.com.au



National Electrical and Communications Association (NECA) 12/222 Kings Way South Melbourne VIC 3205

Ph: (03) 9645 5533 Email: necavic@neca.asn.au



Plumbing and Pipe Trades Employees Union (PPTEU) 52 Victoria Street Carlton South VIC 3053 Phone: 03 9662 3388 Email: info@ppteu.asn.au



Property Council of Australia

136 Exhibition Street Melbourne VIC 3000 Phone: (03) 9650 8300

Email: vic @propertycouncil.com.au



Urban Development Institute of Australia (UDIA)

Victorian Office 4/437 St Kilda Road Melbourne VIC 3004 Phone: (03) 9832 9600 Email: info@udiavic.com.au